WWI-Western Front

U.S. Army Heritage and Education Center 950 Soldiers Drive Carlisle Barracks, PA 17013-5021 31 Jan 2013

ALLIED OFFENSIVES, 1915

A Working Bibliography of MHI Sources

CONTENTS

General Sources....p. Neuve Chapelle (10-13 Mar)....p.2 Second Artois (9 May-18 Jun)....p.3 Third Artois (Loos/Artois) (25 Sep-Oct)....p.5 Second Champagne (25 Sept-6 Nov).....p.6 Aftermath....p.7

GENERAL SOURCES

- Clark, Alan. <u>The Donkeys</u>. NY: Morrow, 1962. 216 p. D546.C6. Destruction of the British professional army in 1915.
- Sheldon, Jack. The German Army on Vimy Ridge, 1914-1917. South Yorkshire, England: Pen & Sword Military, 2008. 368 p. D545.V5.S54. See Chaps. 2-3.
- Sinauer, E.M. "The Raising and Repair of the Railway Bridge at Houplines." <u>Royal Engineers</u> <u>Journal</u> (Sep 1919): pp. 131-37. Per. Across the River Lys.
- Wynne, Graeme. C. <u>Landrecies to Cambrai: Case Studies of German Offensive and Defensive</u> <u>Operations on the Western Front, 1914-1917</u>. Solihull, England: Helion, 2010. 191 p. D531.W94.

NEUVE CHAPELLE

There were four major Anglo-French attempts to break through strongly-fortified German trench lines to break the stalemate that developed along the Western Front from the North Sea to the Swiss Border. The first was a solely British attempt to break the German trenches at Neuve Chapelle and capture the village of Aubers, less than one mile to the east. In four days, the British took a salient 2,000 x 1,200 yards, and captured 1,200 German POWs. Commonwealth casualties were 7,000 British and 4,200 Indian troops (Martin Gilbert, <u>The First World War: A Complete History</u>, p. 133).

Baynes, John. <u>Morale, A Study of Men and Courage: The Second Scottish Rifles at the Battle of Neuve Chapelle, 1915</u>. London: Leo Cooper, 1987 reprint of 1967 edition. 286 p. D547.C25.B29.

Comprehensive analysis of a regular battalion and its initial combat experience.

- Bolwell, F.A. <u>With a Reservist in France: A Personal Account of All the Engagements in Which</u> <u>the 1st Division, 1st Corps Took Part...First Battle of Ypes, Neuve Chapelle, Festubert,</u> <u>and Loos</u>. NY: E.P. Dutton, 1917. 156 p. D548.B6.
- Bridger, Geoffrey. <u>The Battle of Neuve Chapelle</u>. Barnsley, England: Leo Cooper, 2000. 144 p. D545.N48.B75.
- Clark, Alan. <u>The Donkeys</u>, cited above. D546.C6. See Chaps. 3-4.
- Hammerman, Gay M., et. al. <u>Impact of the Introduction of Lethal Gas on the Combat</u> <u>Performance of Defending Troops</u>. Falls Church, VA: NOVA, 1985. UG447.I72.
- Hamilton, H.W.R. "History of the 20th (Field) Company; Royal Bombay Sappers and Miners." <u>Royal Engineer Journal</u> (Dec 1926): pp. 537-63. Per. Neuve Chapelle, Festubert & Loos.
- Johnson, J.H. <u>Stalemate!: The Great Trench Warfare Battles of 1915-1917</u>. London: Arms & Armour, 1995. 224 p. D523.J64. See Chap. 2.
- Marix Evans, Martin. <u>Over the Top: Great Battles of the First World War</u>. London: Arcturus, 2002. 240 p. D521.M382. See Chap. 5.
- Military Operations, France and Belgium, 1915. 2 vols. Nashville, TN: Battery Press, 1995 reprint of 1927-28 ed. D521.H572. See Vol. 1.

Allied Offensives, 1915

- "The Other Side of the Hill, No. XVII: Neuve Chapelle: 10th-12th March 1915."<u>Army Quarterly</u> (Oct 1938): pp. 30-46. Per. German perspective.
- Westlake, Ray. <u>British Battalions on the Western Front, January-June 1915: Neuve Chapelle,</u> <u>Ypres, Aubers Ridge and Festubert</u>. London: Leo Cooper, 2001. 267 p. D546.53.W45.
- Wynne, G.C. "The Chain of Command." <u>Army Quarterly</u> (Apr 1938): pp. 23-37. Per. Loos & Neuve Chapelle

SECOND ARTOIS

French troops launched an attack toward German positions on Vimy Ridge, the villages of Vimy and Givenchy-en-Gohelle. A coincidental British attack at Fromelles and La Bassée again attempted to take Aubers Ridge, which they had been denied two months earlier at Neuve Chapelle. The French also made a diversionary assault on the Somme at Serre, 17 Jun, but none of these attempts were successful.

- Corda, H. "Evolution in Offensive Methods." <u>Field Artillery Journal</u> (May/Jun 1922): pp. 248-64. Per. Pt. 1 of a 3-part article; covers 9 May in Artois.
- Krause, Jonathan. "The French Battle for Vimy Ridge, Spring 1915." <u>Journal of Military</u> <u>History</u> (Jan 2013): pp. 91-113. Per.
- Parker, Gail. "The Lost Soldiers of Fromelles." <u>After the Battle</u> No. 150: pp. 3-21. Per. Largely on the modern effort to retrieve and identify remains of Australian soldiers lost during the entire campaign.
- Pedersen, Peter A. <u>Fromelles</u>. South Yorkshire, England: Leo Cooper, 2004. 160 p. D545.F76.P43.

Porch, Douglas. "Artois, 1915." MHQ Vol. 5, No. 3: pp. 42-51. Per.

-Aubers Ridge

Bristow, Adrian. <u>A Serious Disappointment: The Battle of Aubers Ridge, 1915 and the</u> <u>Subsequent Munitions Scandal</u>. London, England: Leo Cooper, 1995. 202 p. D545.A93.B75.

Clark, Alan. <u>The Donkeys</u>, cited above. D546.C6. See Chap. 8.

Allied Offensives, 1915

- Hancock, Edward D. <u>The Battle of Aubers Ridge</u>. South Yorkshire, England: Pen & Sword Military, 2005. 192 p. D545.A93.H36.
- Laffin, John. "The General Who Lost the Somme Battle Twice: Worst Generals in the World." <u>Military Illustrated</u> (Nov 1996): pp. 17-21. Per. LTG Sir Richard Haking/Aubers Ridge, 9-10 May 1915.
- Sotheby, Lionel. "Experience of War: A Bad Afternoon at Aubers Ridge." <u>MHQ</u> (Autumn 1997): pp. 44-45. Per. Letter by, of 11 May 1915.
- Westlake, Ray. <u>British Battalions on the Western Front, January-June 1915: Neuve Chapelle,</u> <u>Ypres, Aubers Ridge and Festubert</u>. London: Leo Cooper, 2001. 267 p. D546.53.W45.

-Festubert

"The Canadian Scottish at Festubert." Canadian Defence Quarterly (Jul 1925): pp. 331-.

- Christie, Norm M. Other Canadian Battlefields of the Great War: Festubert, May 1915: <u>Givenchy, June 1915: Hill 70 & Lens, August 1917: A Social History and Battlefield</u> <u>Tour</u>. In the series <u>For King & Empire</u>. Ottawa, Canada: CEF Books, 2007. 90 p. D547.C2.C47.
- Duguid, Fortescue. "Canadians in Battle." <u>Canadian Defence Quarterly</u> (Oct 1935): pp. 12-27. Per.

Festubert/The Hundred Days.

- Hamilton, H.W.R. "History of the 20th (Field) Company; Royal Bombay Sappers and Miners." <u>Royal Engineer Journal</u> (Dec 1926): pp. 537-63. Per. Neuve Chapelle, Festubert & Loos.
- "The Royal Canadian Dragoons, 1914-1919." <u>Canadian Defence Quarterly</u> (Jul 1924): pp. 8-18. Per. At Festubert & Givenchy (Jun 1915)
- Westlake, Ray. <u>British Battalions on the Western Front, January-June 1915: Neuve Chapelle,</u> <u>Ypres, Aubers Ridge and Festubert</u>. London: Leo Cooper, 2001. 267 p. D546.53.W45.

-Hebuterne

"Incidents of the Great War: The 6th Battalion The Gloucester Regiment in Front of Hebuterne, November 1915, and the 17th H.L.I. [Highland Light Infantry] Southwest of Thiepval, April 1916." <u>Army Quarterly</u> (Jul 1924): pp. 365-70. Per.

THIRD ARTOIS (Loos/Artois Offensive)

Isolated actions, such as the late July contest for the tactically-advantageous Hooge Crater, failed to break the Western Front stalemate. Partially to achieve this goal and partially to serve as an antidote to the failed Gallipoli campaign, the British high command planned a late September attack at Loos. This attack commenced with British troops releasing 150 tons of chlorine gas in advance of a push to the Lens-La Bassée Road, crossing it opposite Hulluch and the Bois Hugo. The advance halted, but only after five attempts to break through stifling German machine gun fire with even the German troops halting their fire from disbelief that they would continue to move forward.

Bond, R.L. "The 23rd (Field) Company R.E. in the Great War." <u>Royal Engineers Journal</u> (Dec 1928): pp. 563-80. Per.

Pt. 3 of a 6-part article on the unit; covers Loos and the Aubers operation of Nov 1914.

- Chapman, John, et. al. <u>Responding to the Call: The Kitchener Battalions of the Royal Berkshire</u> <u>Regiment at the Battle of Loos 1915</u>. Reading, England: U Reading, 1995? 64 p. D547.R33.K58.
- Clark, Alan. <u>The Donkeys</u>, cited above. D546C6. See Chaps. 10-12.
- Edmonds, J.E. "The Reserves at Loos." Journal of the Royal United Service Institute (RUSI) (Feb 1936): pp. 33-39. Per.
- Gibbs, Philip H. <u>Realities of War</u>. London: W. Heinemann, 1920. D544G53. See pp. 125-68, "The Nature of a Battle: How the Army Went to Loos."
- Green, Howard. "Kitchener's Army." Army Quarterly (Apr 1966): pp.. 87-95. Per.
- Hamilton, H.W.R. "History of the 20th (Field) Company; Royal Bombay Sappers and Miners." <u>Royal Engineer Journal</u> (Dec 1926): pp. 537-63. Per. Neuve Chapelle, Festubert & Loos.
- Hammerman, Gay M., et. al. <u>Impact of the Introduction of Lethal Gas on the Combat</u> <u>Performance of Defending Troops</u>. Falls Church, VA: NOVA, 1985. UG447.I72.
- Johnson, J.H. <u>Stalemate!: The Great Trench Warfare Battles of 1915-1917</u>, cited above. D523.J64. See Chap. 3.
- Liddie, Peter. "1915: The Tragedies of Loos." <u>Army Quarterly and Defence Journal</u> (Apr 1983): pp. 176-86. Per.

Allied Offensives, 1915

- "The Other Side of the Hill, No. III: The Fight for Hill 70, 25th-26th of September 1915." <u>Army Quarterly</u> (Jul 1924): pp. 261-73. Per. German perspective.
- Preston, T. "The Third Cavalry Division at Loos." <u>Cavalry Journal</u> [British] (Jan 1937): pp. 17-30. Per.
- Rawson, Andrew. Loos, Hill 70: The South. In the series <u>Battleground Europe</u>. Barnsley, England: Leo Cooper, 2002. 192 p. D545.L66.R38.
- Street, C.J.C. "The Use and Importance of Artillery in Modern Warfare." <u>Infantry Journal</u> (Jul 1918): pp. 61-64. Per.
- Warner, Philip. The Battle of Loos. London: Kimber, 1976. 245 p. D542L6W37.
- Worsfeld, C.P. "A Battlefield Tour." <u>Royal Engineers Journal</u> (Mar 1935): pp. 104-09. Per. Staff ride format; covers operations about Loos in 1915.
- Wynne, G.C. "The Chain of Command." <u>Army Quarterly</u> (Apr 1938): pp. 23-37. Per. Loos & Neuve Chapelle

SECOND CHAMPAGNE

Coincident to the British Loos campaign, the French launched an assault in the Champagne Region. Although early successes, such as the capture of La Courtine, were reversed, Marshall Joffre announced at the end of the campaign the capture of 25,000 Germans and 150 heavy enemy guns, and declared a French success.

- Baumgarten-Crusius, Artur. <u>Fronthelden des Weltkriegs</u>. Zeulenroda: Bernard Sporn, 1929. 256 p. D531.B38.
- Buschenhagen, Fritz von, & Lucke, Walter. <u>Die Herbstschlacht in der Champagne und im</u> <u>Artois, 1915</u>. Berlin: Mittler, 1916. 28 p. D545.C37.B8.
- Corda, H. "Evolution in Offensive Methods." <u>Field Artillery Journal</u> (May/Jun 1922): pp. 248-64. Per. Pt. 1 of a 3-part article; covers operations in Champagne.
- Kuhn, J.E. "Notes on the French Offensive in the Champagne in September 1915." Typescript, 1916. D545.C37.K8.

-Earlier Operations in Champagne

- Oskar, Prince of Prussia. <u>Die Winterschlacht in der Champagne, 16. Februar bis 18. März 1915</u>. Oldenburg: G. Stalling, 1915. 20 p. D545.C37.O72.
- Bernard, Gilles. "8th Jäger Battalion, 1915." <u>Military Illustrated</u> (Feb 1992): pp. 24-27. Per. Hill "Old Armand," Alsace, 25 Apr 1915. Vosges mountains

AFTERMATH

On 12 October, Germans in occupied Brussels conducted the very-public execution of the British nurse, Edith Cavell on charges of espionage. The next day they launched the heaviest to date air assault on London, where 5 Zeppelins dropped 189 bombs, killing 71 civilians.

Particularly during and after the Loos and Champaign offensives, the yet-to-be-defined concept of the "Lost Generation" began to take shape. Attitudes of British luminaries such as Robert Graves, Roland Leighton and John Kipling, the latter two killed in action, became part of very public discourse on the wisdom of pursuing armed conflict in Europe.

A shell shortage among the Allied forces forced them to begin seeking American manufacturing support and question their own leadership. In late December, Sir John French, Commander in Chief of British forces in France, was replaced by Douglas Haig, ushering in a renewed offensive phase of the Western Front war in 1916.